
 

 

Committee Report 

E Environment Committee 
For the Metropolitan Council meeting of November 28, 2012  

Item: 2012-350 
 

ADVISORY INFORMATION 
Date Prepared: November 14, 2012 

Subject: Adoption of Changes to Sewer Availability Charge (SAC) Procedures 

Proposed Action:  
That the Metropolitan Council adopts changes to the Sewer Availability Charge (SAC) 
program to be effective January 1, 2013, and approves the revised SAC procedure manual 
which is shown in attachment A in substantially final form. 

Summary of Committee Discussion / Questions:  
Council Member Van Eyll thanked Council Member Wulff, Metro Cities staff, Council staff, and 
others who participated in the development of the revised SAC procedure manual. Council 
Member Rummel mentioned that she attended the public meeting and her view was that the 
public was quite positive about the proposed changes. 
 
There were no questions. 
 
Motion to approve the proposed action was made, seconded, and passed unanimously.  
 



 

 

Business Item  

E Environment Committee Item: 2012-350 

Meeting date:  November 13, 2012  
For the Council Meeting of November 28, 2012 

 

ADVISORY INFORMATION 
Date: Nov. 6, 2012 

Subject: Adoption of Changes to Sewer Availability Charge (SAC) 
Procedures 

District(s), Member(s):  All 
Policy/Legal Reference: Council Admin. Policy 3-2-5; Water Resources Management 

Policy Plan, and MN Statue 473.517 subd. 3 
Staff Prepared/Presented: Jason Willett 651-602-1196 

Division/Department: MCES / Finance 

Proposed Action 
That the Metropolitan Council adopts changes to the Sewer Availability Charge (SAC) 
program to be effective January 1, 2013, and approves the revised SAC procedure 
manual which is shown in attachment A in substantially final form.   

Background 
Metro Cites and others requested that MCES relook at the 2010 changes pertaining to 
“net credits” the possibility of loans to assist small businesses and some other SAC 
matters. This led to an informal work group of community representatives, plus Council 
members Gary Van Eyll and Wendy Wulff, which discussed and recommended 
improvements to the SAC procedures. A unanimous recommendation to change some of 
these credit rules was reached and was discussed at the Environment Committee 
meeting on October 9th. A report on the work group’s recommendation and supporting 
materials is available on the Council’s web site at: 
http://www.metrocouncil.org/environment/RatesBilling/documents/2012%20Work%20G
roup%20Final%20Report.pdf 
 
At Environment Committee direction, a public meeting was held on October 23, chaired 
by CM Van Eyll, to seek input from all interested parties. See information on the 
outreach for the meeting on Attachment B. Notes from the meeting is attachment C. 
Written comments received are attachment D. 
 
A comment from the public meeting was that potential credits from grandparenting 
should not be lost when unused but should be retained on the site for future 
redevelopment or growth. MCES staff has discussed the issue with the staff of the cities 
raising the issue and as a result has incorporated a small change to allow the 
preservation of such potential credits on the site for five years to allow for the company’s 
growth.   
 
The SAC Procedure Manual has all the proposed changes incorporated in substantially 
final form, but additional MCES staff review is ongoing. The Council has previously 
authorized staff to edit and clarify this manual as needed, so additional minor 
improvements may be incorporated prior to release in December. 
 

http://www.metrocouncil.org/environment/RatesBilling/documents/2012%20Work%20Group%20Final%20Report.pdf�
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Rationale 
The proposed changes are Council responsiveness to community and public input. 
 

Funding 
The SAC transfer supporting MCES’ budget is basically determined by law, the reserve 
capacity computation method and capital spending on wastewater assets; it will not be 
impacted by these changes.  
 
However, more credits means less SAC units paid to the Council. The SAC rate for 2013 
has already been adopted so the reduction of receipts will not impact the SAC rate but 
will impact the SAC reserve in 2013. After that, SAC rates will need to be higher than 
without these changes. It is estimated that the impact is in the range of $1 - $2 
million/year. Growing SAC receipts from the economic recovery may make this impact 
indiscernible. 
 

Known Support / Opposition 
Metro Cities supports the changes. The work group supports the changes. And the public 
comments for the most part support the changes.  
No opposition was heard or is known. 
 
 
 
 
  



 

 

 
Attachment A 

 
 
 
Revised SAC Procedure Manual 
 
 
 
 
  



 

 

 
 

Attachment B – Outreach for the Public Meeting 
 
Notification of the Public Meeting went to: 
Star Tribune, Pioneer Press and designated legal newspapers for the seven counties, 
Metropolitan Council Website, 
Letter to City Contacts (City Finance, Building, Public Works and Community Development 
Officials), 
Email Notice to City Contacts (City Finance, Building, Public Works and Community 
Development Officials), 
Email Notice to the 2011 SAC Task Force Members, 
Email to frequent SAC contacts for determination submittals with copy of notice to cities, 
Metro Cities Newsletter, and 
Metropolitan Council Newsletter 
 
  



 

 

Attachment C – MCES Staff Notes from Public Meeting 
Public Information Meeting on Recommendations made by 2012 SAC Work Group 
October 23, 2012 
 
Gary Van Eyll, Met Council Member & Chair for this meeting 
Sandy Rummel, Met Council Member & Environment Committee Chair  
 
Attendees that signed in: 32 
 
MCES Staff in attendance (for presentation and questions): Jason Willett, Bob Pohlman, Dan 
Schueller, Jessie Nye, Kelly Barnebey  
 
Meeting Chair Van Eyll opened the meeting, discussed the agenda, invited questions at any 
time, and mentioned that the meeting was being recorded and that staff was taking notes to 
be included in the record. He asked the Work Group members in attendance to stand. He 
then introduced the MCES staff. 
 
Jason Willett presented a PowerPoint presentation and started with background on MCES & 
the SAC program, followed by the Work Group’s recommendations.    
 
During Jason’s discussion, Jim Bloom from St. Paul questioned that he thought 
nonconforming credits (from grandparenting) would stay on the site even if they are not being 
used after the new determination. Jason replied this is not what this proposal describes and 
that he did not think that was the consensus of the Work Group, but of course Jim could send 
in written comments asking for a change. Pierre Willette from Minneapolis asked for 
confirmation that the maximum number of SAC for MCES loan consideration is ten. The 
answer was yes. 
 
At the conclusion of the presentation, Jason described the ways in which people may submit 
comments for the record and gave a timeline for potential Council adoption.   
 
Chair Van Eyll then asked those from the audience who wished to speak to come forward 
and identify themselves. 
 
Speakers: 
 
Sandy Colvin Roy, City of Minneapolis Council Member 

• She said she was pleased to add support for the Work Group’s recommendations.   
• In August 2012, the City adopted policy decisions that were brought to the Work Group.  

There were 3 areas of concern: 1) current SAC program is out of balance with fully developed 
cities, 2) small business issues and the community review process, and 3) lack of flexibility 
for business paying for SAC and its financial burden.   

• The City requested 1) reinstatement of net credits with maximum flexibility, 2) increased 
outreach services, and 3) full review of SAC customer services including community reviews, 
payment plans, and MCES staff member onsite for large cities.   

• The City found the Work Group’s recommendations align with most of their requests. The 
City will take a “wait and see” attitude with respect to implementation of the changes. They 
understand the minor transfer details need to be worked out but consider it a great addition. 
 



 

 

City of Minneapolis Council Member Colvin Roy submitted her comments to staff at the 
conclusion of the meeting (see attached).  
 
Pierre Willette, City of Minneapolis and Work Group member  

• Would like to add he liked this Work Group’s focus on small business and found it heartening 
to see other cities with similar issues.   

• Asked for clarification on the grandparent credit issue, as he also thought they stayed onsite. 
Jason replied that the proposal is that following a redetermination they are reduced to the 
amount needed for the new use, retaining the unused portion is not part of the 
recommendations at this point. He also suggested that Pierre submit additional written 
comments. 
 
Gene Abbott, City of Lakeville and Work Group member 

• Wholeheartedly in support of these changes.   
• Requested clarity: prior to 1/1/10, net credits could be site-specific or city-wide at cities’ 

option. With the 2010 credit rule changes, net credits could no longer be taken city-wide. The 
City finds some situations from 1/1/10 that it would have been able to take the credits city-
wide had the rules allowed. For example: 1) demolition of a rectory 2 years ago that now is 
an open field.  2) park bathrooms demolished and now open park land. Both are grandparent 
properties. Jason replied of course Gene too is welcome to send in written comment, but that 
the Work Group didn’t talk about retroactivity or make it part of the recommendations. Going 
back might open up financial issues. MCES didn’t look at the financial impact of allowing with 
this. Gene’s response: MCES could limit the exception to properties for public purpose.   
 
Jim Bloom, City of St. Paul and Work Group member 

• Agreed with Minneapolis on their understanding of grandparent credits allowing for unused 
grandparent credits to stay on a site. He views those credits disappearing as a sort of Look-
Back Period, which was supposed to be eliminated with this proposal. 

• Commended MCES staff on the process and the likely changes. 
 
Thatcher Imboden, The Ackerberg Group 

• Thanked MCES staff.   
• His company’s initial read of recommendations is that they are supportive of the proposed 

changes.   
• Has an interest if cities are allowed to transfer SAC credits to other parcels (Minor Transfer).   
• Supports the proposed end of the Look-Back Period. In particular for buildings with long 

vacancy as it is not fair to building owners to have to pay again.   
• Supportive of flexibility cities have. However, regarding net credits, he feels they as the 

landlord should hold on to those credits that they already paid for.   
• Requested transparency to owner, not just cities. 

 
Rick Breezee, Metropolitan Airports Commission 

• Is today’s PowerPoint presentation available? It will be on the website after this meeting. (He 
was given a hard copy after meeting.) 
 
Chair Van Eyll indicated the public comments will be summarized and included with the 
package given to Met Council Members, and again reminded attendees of the Council’s 
interest in comments and the 10-day written comment period. 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Attachment D- Written Comments received 
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